

# THE PIANC NEWSLETTER

Permanent International Association of Navigation Congresses

Spring 1996

1	Special Features in this Issue:		
	Lancaster Decomes Chairman, U.S. Section,		
	PIANC	p.2	
	Corps Revetment Program	p.3	
	Wetlands Mitigation Banking Guidance	p.4	
	PIANC Commissioners Visit Vietnam	p.6	
	New Technique in River Engineering	p.8	
	In Each Issue:		
	Publications	.14	
(	Activities	.16	
,		-	1

## Notes from the Secretary:

On behalf of the members and staff of the U.S. Section, PIANC, I would like to extend a warm welcome to Mr. H. Martin Lancaster. Mr. Lancaster became the Chairman of the U.S. Section, PIANC on January 31, 1996, when he was sworn in as the Assistant Secretary of the Army (Civil Works). A biographical profile of the Chairman is the lead article in this issue of the Newsletter.

It is a pleasure to announce that **Dr. Anatoly Hochstein**, Director, GW/LSU Ports and Waterways Institute, and a U.S. National Commissioner, has agreed to serve as the Chairman of the U.S. Section Congress Papers Committee. Dr. Hochstein will manage the process of obtaining papers for the 29th International Congress, which will be held June 5-12, 1998, in Tangier, Morocco. The Permanent Technical Committees I and II, the Permanent Environmental Commission and the Joint Commission for Sport and Pleasure

Navigation will discuss proposals at their Spring meetings. The Executive Committee will consider the list of subjects at its meeting on March 5, 1996. In May, the final list will be submitted to the Permanent International Commission for approval. Additional information will be forthcoming.

Planning for the one day workshop on Vessel Traffic Conflicts on Waterways Used by Recreational Boaters has been completed and registration information was mailed early in February. Mr. Richard Dornhelm, Chairman of the Organizing Committee, has developed an outstanding program and assembled a list of knowledgeable speakers. News of the workshop has generated a great deal of interest. If you would like additional information, please contact the Office of the U.S. Section, PIANC.

Announcement of the PTC II working group on fendering resulted in a response from an unusually large number of well-qualified members who are interested in the subject of the working group. Mr. Mark T. Faeth, P. E., Partner, Han-Padron Associates, was selected as the U.S. Section representative to the working group. We hope to have a strong U.S. Section subcommittee composed of those members who wrote expressing their interest, as well as others who may want to join the effort.

Thomas Ballentine Secretary, U.S. Section, PIANC

The U.S. Section, PIANC *Newsletter* is published quarterly by the U.S. Section of the Permanent International Association of Navigation Congresses. Send address corrections or other correspondence to DuWayne A. Koch, Editor, U.S. Section, PIANC, ATTN: CECW-PK, 20 Massachusetts Ave., NW, Washington, DC 20314-1000, or telephone (202) 504-4312. The *Newsletter* is an independent publication of the U.S. Section, PIANC and does not necessarily represent the views of the Army Corps of Engineers or any other agency of the United States Government.

## H. Martin Lancaster Named Chairman, U.S. Section, PIANC

H. Martin Lancaster became the new Chairman of the U.S. Section, PIANC when he was sworn in as the new Assistant Secretary of the Army for Civil Works in a private ceremony on January 31, 1996. Mr. Lancaster was a Special Advisor to the President and Director of the U.S. Arms Control and Disarmament Agency on the Chemical Weapons Convention.



H. Martin Lancaster is the new Assistant Secretary of the Army (Civil Works)

As Assistant Secretary, Mr. Lancaster will be responsible for the Department of the Army Civil Works program for conservation and development of the national water resources; policy and program direction of Arlington National Cemetery and the Soldiers' and Airmen's Home National Cemetery; U.S. Army Corps of Engineers civil works program support for other Federal agencies; and program direction of the Corps' foreign activities, except those exclusively in support of United States military forces abroad. At the direction of the Secretary of the Army, Mr. Lancaster also will carry out functions assigned to the Secretary by the Secretary of Defense relating to the Panama Canal

Commission and oversee the Panama Canal Treaty Implementation Plan.

Dr. John H. Zirschky, the Acting Assistant Secretary for Civil Works since February 1994, will serve as Mr. Lancaster's Principal Deputy.

Mr. Lancaster served as a Member of the U.S. House of Representatives from 1987 until 1995. Following his time in office, he served as a Special Assistant to the Governor of North Carolina, his home state.

Mr. Lancaster graduated from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in 1965 and received a law degree from the University of North Carolina Law School in 1967. After his release from active duty with the Navy, Mr. Lancaster returned to his home town of Goldsboro, North Carolina, and entered a private law practice.

In 1978 he was elected to the North Carolina House of Representatives, where he served until his election to the U.S. Congress. In his second term, he chaired the Committee on Highway Safety, and in his third and fourth terms, the Judiciary Committee. During his last two terms, he was rated by the North Carolina Center for Public Policy Research as the fifth most effective member of the House of Representatives.

In 1989, Speaker of the House Tom Foley appointed Mr. Lancaster as the House Observer to the Chemical Weapons Negotiations in Geneva. He was a frequent visitor to Geneva, met often with participants in the talks in Washington, and wrote and spoke frequently on the chemical weapons issue.

Mr. Lancaster is married to the former Alice Matheny, and they have two daughters, Ashley and Mary.

# Corps Revetment Program-- Taking a Bite out of Sloughing Banks

By Karen Magruder

Add a little butter and syrup and you'd think you had oversized waffles. That is, until you attempt to slice off the first bite and realize the squares are steel and concrete.

You have just experienced a culinary encounter with some of the oldest work within the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. The Mississippi River bank stabilization program, otherwise known as the revetment operation, was in its infancy before the Civil War and matured in the ensuing years.

Revetment is an engineering process of overlaying banks of the Mississippi River with material to prevent the water from eating away at the slopes. For centuries before the Corps program began, trees, parts of towns and levees fell prey to the river currents.

"In the late 1800s and early 1900s, most of the mat was created from willow trees which became more and more difficult to obtain and labor was scarce," said Dennis Norris, chief of the mat sinking unit.

In the 1800s, engineers experimented with woven willow mat and "fascine-type" bundles of parallel willows held together by poles and wire.

"The mat required weights to anchor it and hold against the force of the river," Norris said. "Fabricating and sinking willow mats was labor intensive and sometimes had limited success in harnessing the tremendous forces of the river."

By 1917, the willow branch mats had been replaced with the first successful use of articulated concrete mattress or flat slabs of concrete wired together.

"When you see a stack of mat, you are only seeing one of several phases to the operation," Norris said. "A contractor on shore casts the mat at our fields in Richardson, Cates, Greenville, Delta and St. Francisville."

From the casting field, the mat-loading unit places the mat onto barges for the trip to the work site. At the site, the barges are moved into place as needed for the mat-sinking unit to begin the sinking operation.

Additionally, the bank grading unit prepares the riverbank before the mat is placed. Dozers prepare the shoreline above the water level and a bargemounted dragline smooths out the underwater surface in preparation for the mat placement.

Specially designed traveling gantry cranes move the mat in 4- by 25-foot sections from the supply barge and place them on the fabrication barge for workers to make into a 140-foot-wide mat.

The towboats, Motor Vessel (M/V) Benyaurd, M/V Mississippi, and the M/V Lipscomb, push the barges to the work site and the M/V Harrison places them into position.

The unit also has the equivalent of a floating hotel so the men can work 10-hour shifts for 12 days, then go home for two days. A fully staffed galley prepares and serves meals throughout the day and night shifts.

"This is seasonal work during the low-water periods of the year," Norris said. "Some of the areas we work are so far removed from civilization, it wouldn't be practical for the people to attempt to sleep ashore."

"Our work this year began at River Mile 954 near Cairo, Illinois, on August 1 and will continue through mid-November, taking us all the way to the mouth of the Mississippi River below New Orleans, Louisiana.," Norris said. "In addition, we will spend several weeks on the Atchafalaya River."

Although much of the work goes on just as it has for years, there are some changes under way. The Corps, on a nationwide basis, is moving to the total quality management philosophy of doing business better, cheaper, and faster. Partnerships and cooperative agreements take the limelight in today's operational lingo.

For instance, during last year's off season, the revetment operation's living quarters were moved to Greensville, Mississippi, following the ice storm in February. The Mississippi Power and Light Company reimbursed the Corps for its crew quarters. This kept emergency powerline repair crews from driving up to two hours away from the work area for showers and sleep.

For years, the mat was smooth on the surface. The Corps is currently testing a rough-surfaced mat for environmental reasons.

From early testing, the rough surface appears to encourage aquatic life in the river ecosystem. The roughness creates a new niche for creatures to hide, even in areas of the river where the current often runs fast.

The revetment operation is one of many methods the Corps of Engineers is working on to meet the changing pallet of American needs.

## Federal Wetlands Mitigation Banking Guidance Finalized

by Dr. Robert Brumbaugh

Five federal agencies have finalized guidance for wetland mitigation banking. This is an important new form of providing compensatory mitigation for permitted adverse impacts to wetlands and other aquatic resources.

The guidance, released in the November 28, 1995, Federal Register, represents the consensus of the Department of the Army (Army Corps of Engineers), the Environmental Protection Agency,

the Fish and Wildlife Service, the Natural Resources Conservation Service, and the National Marine Fisheries Service.

A wetland mitigation bank typically involves a relatively large block of wetland or a suite of wetland sites where wetland functions and values have been produced (referred to as credits) through restoration, enhancement, creation, or in exceptional circumstances, preservation of a wetland. These credits can be used to compensate for unavoidable wetland losses due to developments on wetland sites (e.g., harbor dredging or disposal of dredged materials). Basically, the bank can compensate (provide mitigation credits) for multiple development projects off-site.

#### Mitigation banks provide:

- O An alternative to mitigation at the site of the development project. Regulatory and resource agencies support wetland mitigation banking because it may provide environmental benefits not provided by individual, piecemeal mitigation projects.
- O <u>Larger wetland areas than individual</u> mitigation projects. In many cases, these are better ecologically and better in terms of planning.
- O An alternative to the "postage stamp" nature of many individual mitigation projects. Advantages to regulators include increased efficiency in review and compliance monitoring of mitigation projects. Advantages to permit applicants who need to provide compensatory mitigation can include reduced and more certain mitigation costs and elimination of a "double permit" process.
- O An opportunity to facilitate watershed-based wetlands planning.

The guidance affirms the federal agencies' strong support for mitigation banking as an important opportunity for achieving the Clinton Administration's Wetland Plan. It fully promotes and encourages mitigation banking in the private sector and endorses a watershed-based approach for integrating mitigation banking goals and objectives with local needs.

While the guidance is specific on key policy issues at the national level, flexibility has been maintained to allow field regulatory offices latitude in interpreting the guidance to address local needs and interests.

The guidance was partially based on the findings of the National Wetland Mitigation Banking Study being conducted by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Institute for Water Resources. The first phase of the two-phase national study focused on a review of mitigation banking as practiced to date. The results of that study have been presented in a series of six reports. The current phase of the study focuses on commercial mitigation banking, watershed-based wetlands planning, and development of technical tools to assist implementation of banking.

The concept of mitigation banking is rapidly gaining acceptance across the country and the finalized mitigation banking guidance would enhance this. In mid-1992, there were about 40 wetland mitigation banks, most of which were less than five years old and sponsored and used by state highway departments. Several were sponsored by port authorities. Almost all ventures were developed with the intention of being used by the sponsoring entity. Today, the number of banks easily exceeds 200.

Few banks were developed to provide compensatory mitigation for general development needs, until the last two years. Most applicants for permits to develop wetland parcels were not able to use banks unless they had the interest, time and funds to set up a bank for their own use. Thus, the opportunities for better and more economical mitigation were lost to most wetland

permit applicants. These banks are referred to as "commercial banks."

The first privately-sponsored commercial bank was permitted by the Corps in December 1992. Now almost a dozen privately-sponsored ventures offer compensatory mitigation credits.

There are also numerous ventures sponsored by public agencies for non-profit organizations that offer to provide (i.e., sell) compensatory mitigation credits. Public agencies typically are interested in sponsoring banks for use by the general public as a means to lessen the mitigation obstacles to development such as lower mitigation cost and red tape. Public agencies may also see banks as a way to achieve regional or local wetland goals.

Non-profit, non-governmental organizations have become very interested in banking. They see providing compensatory mitigation supply as a way of financing and furthering their particular natural resource conservation goals. The new Federal mitigation banking guidance provides both public and private entities the opportunity to explore innovative arrangements to expand the opportunities for successful compensatory mitigation.

For more information on the Federal Mitigation Banking Guidance and the National Study, please contact Dr. Robert Brumbaugh, manager of the National Wetland Mitigation Banking Study at (703) 355-2370.

## **Wetland Mitigation Banking Session**

The U.S. Section, PIANC will sponsor a session on "Wetland Mitigation Banking" at the Transportation Research Board's Summer Meeting in Long Beach, California, on July 17, 1996.

Organized by the Corps of Engineers' Institute for Water Resources (IWR), the session will focus on

port experiences with this natural resources management concept and on new opportunities. IWR has been conducting a National Study of Wetland Mitigation Banking and has assisted in the preparation of Federal Guidance for Mitigation Banking (finalized on November 28,1995, in the Federal Register--see previous article).

This session will have two panels. The first panel will focus on specific experiences for the Ports of Long Beach and Los Angeles and lessons learned by the California Department of Transportation. A second panel will focus on the relevance of the new Federal Guidance on Mitigation Banking and new trends in entrepreneurial banking. The session will end with a roundtable discussion on the opportunities provided by banking.

For more information, please call the session organizer and manager of the National Wetland

Mitigation Banking Study, Dr. Robert Brumbaugh at (703) 355-2370.

### **PIANC Commissioners Visit Vietnam**

by Mr. Charles Lehman

In September, a group headed by Dr. Anatoly Hochstein of the George Washington University/Louisiana State University National Ports and Waterways Institute, along with Charles Lehman, both national commissioners of PIANC, and Paul Kent went to Vietnam under the auspices of the United Nations. They delivered a series of lectures on the commercialization and privatization of their inland waterway system.

The country of Vietnam is a little less than onehalf the size of the state of Texas in area, but contains four times more the amount of people, or

72 million persons. It has over 2,300 rivers and canals, totaling about 42,000 kilometers (km) in length. Of these waterways, some 7,000 km are considered registered and managed for navigation.

All of the navigable channels are basically in natural operated conditions with little or no man-made infrastructure improvements. Although commodities are transported on the navigable rivers year round. operating conditions change depending upon the time of year.

The two main river areas are the Red River



From right to left: Charles Lehman, Vice President, American Commercial Barge Line Company; Captain Augustine Aebello, Maritime Expert, United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; Dr. Ngo Xuan Son, General Director, Vietnam Inland Waterway Bureau; Dr. Anatoly Hochstein, Director, National Ports and Waterways Institute, Louisiana State University; Paul Kent, Associate Director, National Ports and Waterways Institute, Louisiana State University; Dr. Le Dinh Doanh, Director of Science and Technology Department, Vietnam Inland Waterway Administration.

and Thaibinh systems in the north and in the southern part of the country in the Mekong River and Dongnai River systems. Vietnam is basically a long, narrow country with the rivers in the center portion being fairly short with a rapid elevation slope. Except for very limited distances, navigation inland is not possible in the middle of the country without major costly improvements.

River navigation, however, has been a major means of transport in Vietnam for centuries, especially in the far north and the southern Mekong Delta area. Currently, about 20 million tons are being transported annually.

In the south of the extensive Mekong Delta, the tonnage carried by waterway is up to 70 percent of the total. The main commodities being transported include coal, cement, aggregate, agricultural products such as rice, fertilizer, petroleum products, and general cargoes.

Containerization is growing rapidly in Vietnam. In 1995, they moved about 36,000 TEUs, and expect a fourfold increase by the year 2000. Additionally, they have transported about 195 million persons and expect that number to be over 200 million by the year 2000.

The depth of water in the Red River system averages from 1.0 to 2 meters a month, and can rise to over 5 meters in depth, and even higher levels in the upper reaches. The waterway, which includes the City of Hanoi, the capital of Vietnam, uses relatively small equipment. Most barges have a capacity of about 200 tons. They are usually formed in tows made up of four barges pushed by a towboat of 135 to 150 horsepower. They are overhauled at about 20,000 hours, and at 40,000 hours are scrapped and replaced. The engines usually run about 1,500 hours annually, or one-fifth the average time for United States river towboats.

In the south of Mekong system, the average depth is between 3.5 and 4 meters. This waterway

includes the city of Ho Chi Minh City, formerly Saigon. The barges operated in this area have a maximum capacity ranging from 600-800 tons. Water fluctuations are less in this area than they are in the Red River.

In 1993, Vietnam established an Inland Waterways Bureau under the Ministry of Transport. The country has also developed a long-range plan for the internal waterways. Included is elimination of a governmental subsidy program, and the commercialization or privatization of federally-operated inland transport enterprises.

Part of Vietnam's master plan for implementation includes upgrading certain waterway segments to assure project depths and channel widths, improvement of navigation aids, training personnel, modernizing terminals, and implementing laws governing the inland waterways.

The planning estimate for tonnage carried on the inland waterway system is expected to double by the turn of the century to about 40 million tons. By the year 2010, the Vietnamese expect their waterways will carry six times the present tonnage, or 120 million tons.

Many of the most ambitious plans cannot be executed by the government due to the lack of funds. The Vietnamese are seeking private investment for equipment and facilities in their country to be able to reach the goals they have set.

Moving from a labor intensive management structure of operations into one of new technology and modern labor saving devices will change many existing cultural practices in Vietnam. It will be exciting to observe as this country moves from an emerging economy to one fully competing with the rest of the world.

For additional information, please contact Mr. Charles Lehman at (812) 288-0553.

# St. Louis District Develops New Technique in River Engineering

By Karen Chaney

A new technique in river engineering developed by the Corps of Engineers' St. Louis District will be used for the first time on the lower Mississippi River.

Corps of Engineers officials plan to award contracts next summer for the construction of six bendway weirs at Victoria Bend just north of Rosedale, Mississippi.

The bendway weir is a low-level, totally submerged rock dike that is positioned from the outside bankline of the river bed, angled upstream toward the flow.

The technique was developed by an engineer at St. Louis District, who tested his design through model studies at the Waterways Experiment Station in Vicksburg. It was first applied in 1989 at Dogtooth Bend in Missouri and later at three other locations on the Upper Mississippi River.

"We used revetments to stabilize the banks in the river bends, and they stop lateral migration of the river," explained Phil Combs, acting chief of the Vicksburg District's River Stabilization Branch. "But, by diverting its lateral energy downstream, the channel begins to deepen and point bars form, encroaching into the navigation channel. This results in a very narrow, deep channel and the bends become very tight."

The narrow channels and swift currents cause barge tows to use a maneuver called flanking to navigate the bends. Flanking requires a series of engine thrusts against the current that pivots the tow through the bend.

During peak activity periods, having to flank around a bend can cause traffic delays of as much as 12 hours and long lines of waiting barges at the bottlenecks.

"The intent of the bendway weir is to normalize the channel so it is not so deep and also to widen the channel to allow tows to drive through the bend instead of flanking," Combs said. "Anytime a pilot can drive through, it saves time and fuel, and it's safer also."

The weirs alter the spiraling action of the secondary currents. This not only controls excessive channel deepening but reduces outside bank erosion and eliminates the need for dredging the point bars.

The design used at Dogtooth Bend caused the channel to widen an average of 200 feet in the two months following construction. The swiftness of the river slowed considerably and towboat pilots reports marked improvement in maneuverability.

At this point, Combs said, plans are to build six weirs in Victoria Bend 20 feet below the low-water mark. The technique calls for using a dragline to place the rock several feet upstream and allow the rock to drift downward into the desired position.

But, he added, the Corps is working with the Lower Mississippi River Commission to develop plans and specifications that will allow traffic to pass with a minimum of disruption and still place the rock efficiently and effectively.

Combs also said an advisory group is being formed composed of Lower Mississippi Valley Division personnel, St. Louis District personnel and personnel from the towing industry to oversee the development of the specifications for the work.

"We are trying to draw the plans to minimize the short-term impact and still achieve the long-term benefits," Combs said.

For additional information, please contact Karen Chaney at (601) 631-5053